HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 2019 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:
Regular Session – July 23, 2019

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


Executive Session – March 26, 2019 - First


Executive Session – March 26, 2019 - Second

Executive Session – April 8, 2019 


Executive Session – April 9, 2019
Executive Session – April 23, 2019 

AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENT
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitment:
	Payroll Warrant
	# 19
	$ 372,742.62

	Vendor Warrant
	# 20
	$ 112,661.33

	Withholding Warrant
	# 21
	$ 133,225.54

	Ambulance Commitment

from 8/26/19 – 9/1/19
	for
	$        582.71


APPROVED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENT 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment:
	School Warrant
	# 22
	$ 320,498.90

	Vendor Warrant
	# 23
	$ 206,781.21

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 
	$     5,160.00


Selectmen Meeting – September 10, 2019




                         Page 2

APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:
	Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/August) …………………...
Michael Gilman Esq. (legal/August) ………………..................
	$ 2,606.85
$ 3,840.00


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bill:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/August) ….................................
	$ 2,200.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
September 11th 
The Fire Department will hold a September 11th observance on that date at 10 a.m. at the Fire Station.
MMA Legislative Breakfast
Will be held on Friday, October 4th at 8a.m, here upstairs in the Great Hall.

Rufus Dog Hearing
Hearing was held on September 6th.  Attorney Mayo thought it went well and the judge will issue a decision within 30 days.

COA Director Recruitment
The Screening Committee recommended Wendy Adams, Lisa Leake and Christine Quinn for a second-round interview.  Millias stated that the current interim director was not put forward and Seelig said he was not sure if she met the requirements.  Garron said that they should give her the curtsey and give her and interview; Millias and Andrews agreed. 
Seelig recommended a minimum of 45 minutes for each interview.  When contacting the individuals, he is going to explain the salary just in case they are no interested in the wage.  The Board agreed on conducting the interviews on September 25th starting at 6 p.m. 
Live Entertainment – Lisa Ghelfi
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2019-34 to Lisa Ghelfi for live entertainment at 496 Laurel Street on Saturday, October 5th, from 3:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.

Middleborough/Halifax Dog Incident
Seelig wrote to the Middleborough Board of Selectmen encouraging the Town of Middleborough to hold a hearing but has not heard back.  Sharon Chase, the owner of the dog that died of its injuries has also not received a response.  Seelig suggested that she ask to be put on the agenda of the Middleborough Board of Selectmen to discuss the possibility of holding a hearing.  The MA Department of Agricultural Resources is now in contact with the Town of Middleborough asking about the status of holding a hearing.
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Nessralla Corn Maze - Entertainment Permit
Mr. Nessralla has received the green light from all departments (Board of Health, Building Inspector, Police Chief, Fire Chief) with the exception of the lack of documentation showing State approval for the “zip line” and any other type of mechanical amusement/ride.  Seelig recommended that the BOS approve the permit with the stipulation that the zip line and any other mechanical amusement/ride cannot be in operation until the Building Inspector receives a copy of the inspection from the State approving the operation of the ride. Mr. Nessralla who was present understood what was being asked of him and said he will be in compliance with the State. 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2019-35 to Kozhaya Nessralla for live entertainment at 139 Hemlock Lane from Saturday, September 14th to October 27th from 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. and Flashlight Maze Friday & Saturday nights from October 4th to the 26th from 7:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Continuation of Revocation Hearing – Twin Lakes Liquors
The license transfer was approved by the ABCC.  However, taxes remain in arrears.  Recommend that the Board:

· Continue the hearing until September 24th 
· Notify the old and new owners that the Board will not provide license until back taxes are paid.
· Notify the old and new owners that the store cannot resume operations until they get a occupancy permit from the Building Inspector.
Moved by Millias and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to notify the previous new owner of Twin Lakes Liquors stating that the license will not be issued until the back taxes are paid and an occupancy permit has been issued from the Building Inspector. 
GENERAL MAIL/DISCUSSIONS

Earth Removal/Sludge/John Peck
Mr. Peck has asked for a two-week delay until September 24th for filing his earth removal permit because of health problems.  The Board of Health is working with Town Counsel and Mr. Peck concerning his use of treated sludge.  Garron said that they can’t force the issue seeing as he is unable to come in.  He respects him but dismayed that this has been going for so long.  Millias said to give him tow (2) more weeks but nothing more.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted to give Mr. Peck two (2) more weeks but after that the Town will start accessing fees.  
Davis Automotive Revocation Hearing
A letter was sent to Ms. Davis informing her that the Board rescinded the revocation and the hearing has been continued to October 22nd.
Amanda Estates Site Plan Modification
The Planning Board has received an application for a revised site plan for Amanda Estates.  The public hearing started on September 5th and will continue, with land use counsel, on September 19th.  Gordon R. Andrews has asked for assistance from Town Counsel concerning quorums and conflicts of interest.  It was provided to him and a copy was given to the BOS.  
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Silver Lake Budget for FY2021
Seelig thinks it advisable that Halifax, Plympton and Kingston start talking with the Silver Lake Regional School District about budgets for FY2121 and future years.  With Chapter 70 aid decreasing due to the minimum increase in the amount of gross aid being provided by the State and the increase in the “charges” due to charter schools, all budget increases are falling upon the three communities.  Silver Lake states that about 1/3 of its budget is funded from State aid.  If that does not increase, then if the gross budget increases by 2%, then the assessments increase by 3%.

Along with the operating budget, Silver Lake will probably need funds for significant capital projects in future year such as roofs along with its continued use of the E&D account for its annual budget for smaller projects.  At that point, it starts competing with itself for funding along with the operating budgets for the three towns, including the elementary schools, and each town’s future capital projects.

Seelig thinks that there needs to be a discussion about setting up a revenue budget for SL before any preliminary decisions are made about its expense budget.  He suggests getting on the agenda for the SL meeting in October or if that is not possible, make a presentation during its public participation session.  Andrews thought it would be good if Millias and Garron could attend that meeting.  
Talent Bank Form - Cheryl Burke

Ms. Burke is interested in serving on the COA and the Finance Committee.  Both have been notified.  The Finance Committee will interview her on September 23rd.  Seelig recommends having her come in on September 24th. 

Alcohol License - Change of Manager - Happy Dragon

The above change has been approved by ABCC.
Zoning Amendments by Planning Board

One of the steps that the AG’s office wants when Town Meeting approves zoning by-laws, is a vote to send the six amendments that the Planning Board has proposed as part of its hearing on September 19th to the Planning Board.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to send the six (6) amendments that the Planning Board has proposed to the Planning Board:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Abstained

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


407 South Street

Back taxes and fees have been paid (over $93K).  Interested parties are going through the redemption process.  Tax title counsel has prepared a motion to vacate the original judgment (foreclosure on the property).  Seelig has notified the interested parties that it is recommended that they take over the pest management program for the property.

Andrews asked if the office could send a letter to the abutters about the pest problem and Seelig said he could give them an update about the property.  
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

David Feight – live entertainment
Mr. Feight came in his evening to request second live entertainment permit (recently issued one in July).  He stated that everything will remain the same as the event he had in July only minus the extreme heat and he will not have/need a police detail as everyone will know where to park. He said the event in July went well but just wants to try it again in cooler temperatures.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2019-33 to David Feight for live entertainment at 37 Franklin Street on Saturday, October 19th, from 2:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m.

GENERAL MAIL/DISCUSSIONS

Chapter 61A Land Offer

The Town is in receipt of a note from Richard P. and Alice Seggelin that they plan to take Map 84, Parcel 13A-2 out of Chapter 61A.  The Town has the right of first refusal.  Given the configuration of the parcel, Seelig can’t see the Town having any interest.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to waive the Town’s first purchase option to purchase the parcel of land designated on the maps of the Halifax Board of Assessors: Map 84, Lot 13A-2 (2.21 acres)
Brian Cook - Spring Street - Crystal Lake Properties

Mr. Cook is interested in having the Town sell about 100 substandard lots on the west side of Crystal Lake.  There’s a convoluted history with the parcels and because the land was subdivided back at the turn of the previous century for summer house/camp lots and never developed, the land remains, for the most part, undeveloped.  Mr. Cook does plan on developing the parcels as house lots.

Before any sale, the Town probably should:

· Check with land use counsel about the maximum development that could occur

· Check to see if the Town should take the lots by eminent domain to ensure there is no question of the Town owning the lots or if there is sufficient documentation to show that the Town’s ownership rights are undisputed.

Garron asked if there was any interest from the other departments and Seelig did not think so.  Seelig wants to talk with Attorney Mayo about taking it over by eminent domain and also see what land counsel has to say.  Garron suggested checking with the Assessor to see if we definitely own the properties Cook indicated.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Bill Madden - GAF Engineering - White Dog Cranberry - renewal of earth removal permit
Bill Madden from GAF Engineering was here on behalf of John Makepeace and White Dog Cranberries.  Makepeace lives off of Palmer Mill Road and has a cranberry operation-built bogs on forty or so acres along Palmer Mill Road and then down into Plympton.  In 2017 GAF engineered for him a small supplemental pond for his cranberry operation which involved removal of about 84,000 yards of material to create the pond to be used for supplemental water supply.  
About 20,000 yards was removed the first year and any decent-quality sand in that material was screened and used for bog maintenance and renovation in small areas and about 39,000 yards remains to be removed from the property and if everything goes well for this year most of it could be removed if not all of it.  
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Things have not worked out the way we expected so we are back for a renewal of the permit.  Land Planning (the town’s engineer) conducted a site inspection and they do not have any issue with what’s going on with the site.  A dust mitigation plan was also submitted in the event there is dust generated from this site.  The driveway coming in is mainly constructed out of recycled asphalt product and there is a berm that buffers the houses.  The second most generating spot as far as dust is the actual surface excavation, the base of the pit or the excavation area.  And the third is really just the trucks moving around in that work area.  In the event that there was an issue with dust we propose that surface wetting to keep the dust down, so they would just pump some water from the irrigation system from the cranberry bog system onto road.  The truck route is that they come out of the site and go right or left onto Route 58, north to 106 and go down through Route 58 south towards Carver.  
Madden said Makepeace lives on this property and does a very nice job maintaining everything.
Garron said they have not received any complaints that he is aware of.  Millias asked if there was anyone here.  There was an abutter in the audience who said he no complaints and he came in because he got the notice. 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to renew the earth removal permit issued to White Dog Cranberry for one year.  
Caroline Forth – nonresident taxpayer beach services
Ms. Forth is a resident of Hanson but a very small portion of her property is in Halifax therefore she pays a small amount in taxes to Halifax. She was in tonight to talk with the Board about having something in place to offer a beach sticker for a non-resident taxpayer.  Millias had no issue but said there is nothing in place and Seelig said she is looking to do something on the lines of what Kingston and Duxbury does.  Garron did no see a problem.  Forth said that she does n mind paying a fee.  Seelig will put a note out to the other department to get their input on it.

Garron said that they will take it under consideration.  Millias thinks this request has merit and that they can do some research on it and bring it up at their next meeting.  Garron thanked her and her husband for coming in.  The Forths appreciated the Board looking into this. 
GENERAL MAIL/DISCUSSIONS

Council on Aging Building Project

Seelig has talked with his colleagues in Plympton and Carver and there is some interest in the possibility of a regional COA.  They  reached a consensus that the three towns should publicize the services and activities in all three communities – this might help to see how willing residents would be to traveling to other communities for programs and after Halifax hires a new COA Director that the directors (or the equivalents) could meet.

Monponsett Invasive Weed Survey
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the proposal from SOLitude to conduct an invasive weed survey for East Monponsett Pond for $1,500.
Special Town Meeting Article
The Police Chief has submitted an article that would send special legislation to the State to allow Bert Gaynor to serve as a police officer in Halifax after age 65.
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Fragrance Policy
Fifteen employees from Town Hall have asked that the Board reiterate the voluntary policy to the public and municipal officials and boards via an announcement at the Selectmen’s meeting, a press release, a notice on the Town’s web site, and other media. Garron stated that this reiterating what has already been in place.  
Recycling Abatements
Moved Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #2181, #2337, #486, #2092, #945, #610, #1272, #2393, #549, #2022, #2616, #2627, #210, #2515, #2479, #97, #2551, #876, #1290, #1241, #53, #2618, #2346, #198, #2427, #317, #2396, #1594, #1712, #1098, #565, #2410, #642, #2432, #1203, #124, #2584, #139, #318, #948, #2613, #1320, #2620, #367, #1898, #1218, #2609, #1441, #2448, #1065, #2550, #1105, #1307, #224, #1473, #476, #1602, #129, #2572, #1870, #2036, #1345, #727, #7260, #734, #1884, #2119, #1257, #1579, #1432, #1829, #1265, #2173, #1850, #294, #1820, #1131, #86, #668 and #1654 based on the fact that the office has received confirmation from their private haulers that they provide recycling service to the residents.

The office has received confirmation from private haulers that they provide recycling service to the residents of the below bill #s. 
Moved Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #2539, #2276 and #1295, contingent upon receipt of abatement forms.  
Moved Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to deny the requests for an abatement for Bill #885 and #567 based on the fact they were received after the deadline date.  

Andrews questioned that if the town is not providing the service and they are getting the service somewhere else why are we charging them a fee.  Garron said we are not charging them but are giving them thirty days to return the paperwork for an abatement.  He understood what Andrews was saying but said they need a cutoff date because residents at one point were sending in requests months after the bills were due.   Garron said on the bills there is a cutoff date and it is not fair for the people who are doing it on time than those who are filing on time. Andrews understands the process but has an issue with charging somebody for something they are not using.  
Seelig what Andrews is saying is to stop worrying about the abatement process, if they pay for it they get the service and if not they don’t get it. 
Andrews stated that the private haulers get a permit from the BOH and there is a list of those who participate so why don’t we ask to abate all those bills.  Seelig said we get numbers and not addresses.  He then asked if we could ask the private haulers for the list and abate from their list.  Seelig said you could but does not recommend it because then we would be dealing with private information.
Andrews said you could ask the private haulers to do an opt-in for their customers then could have a list of their customers leading to the town getting away from doing abatements.  Garron said that he thinks it is more difficult going through a hauler than it is for the residents to fill out an abatement.  Andrews is thinking it would be a smoother process and again he said that we should not be getting revenue for something we are not providing.  
Seelig said we have been running in the low mid-nineties in the collections rates and suspects that the revenues are going to drop therefore at some point we will be ending the program.  The reason he is saying this is in order for the program to continue the fee would have to be raised above where it is now.
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Garron would like to put this on hold and have a discussion at another time.   Millias agreed with him.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Bob Bergstrom – live entertainment - Mudfest
Mr. Bergstrom can in to request a live entertainment license for his November 2019 Mudfest event.  He stated that everything is going to be the same as in the past.  

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to issue a one-day Live Entertainment Permit for the Mudfest event to be held on Sunday, November 10th, between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m.  All stipulations are to remain in place.
OBEP Trust
The Town liability has improved over the last two years, primarily because rate hikes did not occur.  The Town is about 2.5% funded.

Comcast

Waiting to hear back from Comcast about meeting regarding bills.

Unregistered Vehicle – Harrison - Plymouth Street

Seelig is preparing to send a final notice to Mr. Harrison.

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:05 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
